



MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON TUESDAY, 6TH MAY 2025
AT CHUTE VILLAGE HALL


45/25 OPEN FORUM
6 members of the public were present.

Huw Lovesey again requested a copy of the parish footpath map for the notice board in Upper Chute. The supply held by Cllr Wall has run out, so it was suggested that we take one off another notice board and photocopy it.
 
Huw Lovesey said that having looked on Google Earth it clearly shows the position of the white lines on the road at Tibbs Meadow. Huw asked Cllr Harker if he could follow up on the relocation of the road narrows sign from Hookwood Lane to Forest Lane and said the work carried out on the verges on Hookwood Lane was an improvement.  Lastly, prior to the meeting, Huw had submitted his updated footpath report which was copied to Cllr Rudland. 

Peter Barge expressed his concern over the installation of a new streetlight at the entrance to the footpath to Tibbs Meadow from the bus shelter area as the light may reflect directly into his property. He asked if the light could have a time sensor installed and suggested using solar lights attached to the fence as an alternative.

46/25 PRESENT
[bookmark: _Hlk136944740]Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Hopton, Cllr Harker, Cllr Rudland, Cllr Taylor and Cllr Alderson. The Clerk was in attendance. 

47/25 ELECTION OIF CHAIRMAN & VICE-CHAIRMAN
The Clerk asked the councillors who would like to stand for the position of Chairman and Vice-Chairman. As nobody came forward Cllr Wall agreed to remain in the position of Chairman, which was unanimously supported by all in attendance. Cllr Wall signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office. 

As Cllr Parr was absent from the meeting the position of Vice-Chairman could not be formalised and will be voted on at the June meeting.

48/25 APOLOGIES
There were apologies from Cllr Parr (Vice-Chairman) and Cllr Williams (WCC).  

49/25 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None.

50/25 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 3rd April 2025 were proposed by Cllr Alderson and seconded by Cllr Hopton. The minutes were then signed by the Chairman as a true record. 

51/25 PLANNING
PL/2025/02127 Conholt Park – Traffic Management Plan – Change to original comments – Object.
The traffic management plan requested by HCC Highways was not available until after this planning application was reviewed at our last meeting. The use of Church Lane in Tangley as a main access route is obviously unacceptable so comments to this effect were added to the WCC planning portal retrospectively.

PL/2025/03438 Cross Keys, Upper Chute – New garage and change of land use to residential – Object.
There have been two previous planning applications on this site and both have been refused due to the land being classed as agricultural. The proposed new garage will block the route of the existing footpath which would give weight to the need for this to be relocated. It was felt that the building could be re-sited. If the footpath is re-routed the path would become an alleyway between the new building and the bungalow next door. The parish council therefore agreed to object to this planning application.

52/25 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams did not attend the meeting. Neither PCSO attended and no report was submitted in advance.

53/25 ALLOCATION OF RESPONSIBILITIES & PARISH REPORTS
The Councillors were asked if they were happy to retain their current areas of responsibility and this was agreed, so there were no changes.

Highways (TH) 
Cllr Harker has spoken to the Parish Steward about the trees on the Tibbs Meadow path as permission has been granted to remove these. Cllr Harker agreed to follow up on getting the road from The Old Vicarage, past Parsonage Farm and round to the corner of the green in Upper Chute resurfaced now that the two large scale building projects on this lane are near completion.

Footpaths/Rights of Way (AR/MA)
Cllr Rudland thanked Huw Lovesey for his updated footpath report. She said that the stile on Chut18 has been repaired but the land over the garden area between Fosgate Houses land and the Cross Keys site is very rough and the footpath needs to be regraded. Chut13 has been cut back by WCC. 

King George Playing Field (CW/TH)
Cllr Wall presented the annual accounts. £2,800 has still to be paid for scarifying the field and the only other cost is the annual insurance contribution.

Village Hall (CW)
Cllr Wall reported that the village hall needs some external redecoration and that the quotes are in the region of £2,500. The chimney stack on the inside also needs decorating and the damp stains concealing.

Allotments (MT)
A discussion took place about who owns the track to the allotments and who is responsible for cutting back the hedges. It was agreed that the track is classed as a public highway and therefore the clearance of the hedges should be the responsibility of WCC as they need access to empty the pit. The alternative is a voluntary scheme be put in place after 1st September which the parish council will organise nearer the time. The Land Registry record address for the site needs to be updated from Cockards Farmhouse to Chute Village Hall

The fence belonging to Longview Farm is rotten and falling into the allotment site and the dog from this property is getting through. Cllr Harker will speak to the owners about replacing the fence.

There are 3 trees on Jenny Bonsor’s plot which need to be removed before they become too big. This is a winter job but Jenny should be advised prior to the work being done.

Village Design Guide (MH)
Cllr Hopton will check to see if the old VDG has been removed from the WCC website.
54/25 FINANCE 
The internal audit with John Murry took place on Tuesday, 6th May. He advised that the parish council must be using a .gov.uk e-mail addresses before 1st April 2026. Apart from that there were no areas of concern. There will not be an external audit by PKF Littlejohn LLP as we can submit a Certificate of Exemption due to our annual income being under £25,000. 

Sections 1 & 2 of the Annual Governance and Accounting Record (AGAR) were agreed and signed by The Chairman and Clerk.   

The insurance renewal quote from Clear Councils in the amount of £992.28 has been received and accepted.

The bank reconciliation and the corresponding bank statement for April was circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. Parish Council funds were £12,654.59 with £9,856.32 in the current account and £2,798.27 in the deposit account and these figures reconciled to the bank statement. The Chairman signed the bank reconciliation as a true record.

The record of payments made and received since the last meeting is as follows:

[bookmark: _Hlk73460116]Payments Made:
07/04/2025	WALC Annual Subscription			£153.43
07/04/2025	Clerks Expenses – Mileage/Parking		£  24.60
27/04/2025	Clerks Salary – April				£260.00
27/04/2025	HMRC – PAYE				£  65.00
28/04/2025	Chute Forest PC – 50% of Signpost		£193.08
Payments Received:
10/04/2025 HMRC – VAT Refund 		   £189.18
23/04/2025 WCC – Precept 50%		£6,350.00
Payments for approval via online banking:
03/05/2025	Clear Insurance Premium			£   992.28
03/05/2025	KGPF Grant 					£2,700.00
[bookmark: _Hlk154652132]03/05/2025	VH Grant (increase/discuss)			£   150.00
27/05/2025	Clerks Salary – May				£   260.00
27/05/2025	HMRC – PAYE				£     65.00

[bookmark: _Hlk163482454]The above payments were proposed by Cllr Harker and seconded by Cllr Wall.
55/25 PARISH IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME
No new requests made since last meeting.

56/25 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION 
It was unanimously agreed to adopt the NALC Model Standing Orders (2025 Update) and corresponding Financial Regulations, which have not changed since last year.

Cllr Wall has been researching the best way to switch our e-mail provision so that we obtain .gov.uk e-mail suffixes. Chute Forest Parish Council have just made the change and using Ionos and their charges seem reasonable. Hugo Fox also offer a .gov.uk provision free of charge as they are our website providers.
It was agreed to use Hugo Fox for the provision of .gov.uk


The meeting closed at 8.52 pm.



The next meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday, 5th June 2025 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall




